MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARKS AND RECREATION 

ATV Ad Hoc Committee Workshop 

Naples, Florida, October 12, 2017
The Collier County Parks and Recreation ATV Ad Hoc Committee, having conducted business herein, met on this date at 6:00 p.m. at North Collier Regional Park, Administrative Building, 15000 Livingston Road, Naples, Florida with the following members present:

ATV Ad Hoc Committee Members:
Mr. Joe Pelletier, Chairman

Mr. Mario Menendez

Mr. Josh Sturgeon

Mr. Greg Westgate
Also Present:
Mr. Barry Williams, Director, Collier County Parks and Recreation

Ms. Jeanine McPherson, Assistant Director, Collier County Parks and Recreation
Mr. Miguel Rojas, Administrative Assistant, Collier County Parks and Recreation

Mr. Shane Johnson, Passarella & Associates, Inc. 
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I.
Call to Order

The October 12, 2017 ATV Ad Hoc Committee meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.
by Chairman Pelletier. 

II.
Approval of Agenda
Mr. Menendez entered a motion to approve the October 12, 2017 meeting agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Josh Sturgeon.  All were in favor.  The motion was carried.
III.
Approval of Minutes
Mr. Menendez entered a motion to approve the August 2017 meeting minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Westgate.  All were in favor.  The motion was carried.
IV.
New Business
A.
Report from Passarella & Associates, Inc., regarding PHU mitigation at 
Immokalee Airport
Mr. Williams introduced Mr. Shane Johnson, Senior Ecologist of Passarella & Associates, Inc. Mr. Johnson was in attendance at the meeting in order to provide the Ad Hoc committee members an update as to communications had between his firm and Florida Fish & Wildlife representatives with regard to Panther Habitat Units (PHU) mitigation at the Immokalee airport, the proposed site for construction of the ATV Park.  
Mr. Johnson provided a brief summary of involvement by Passarella & Associates, Inc., in the ATV project, having been hired by the Parks and Recreation Division to conduct a feasibility analysis of the airport site, with input provided by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, as well as the Southwest Florida Water Management District.  This analysis included a mitigation cost estimate with regard to Florida panther impact, as well as line item environmental permitting costs.  The analysis suggested costs related to Florida panther mitigation were estimated to be in excess of $3.5M for the entire 400+ acre site.  Subsequently, RWA, Inc. was contracted by the Parks and Recreation Division to develop a conceptual site plan for the ATV Park at the Immokalee Airport site.  Passarella & Associates, Inc., was engaged by RWA to present the conceptual plan to Florida Fish & Wildlife for review and discussion, in pursuit of a potential reduction of panther mitigation costs.  Upon review of the conceptual plan by the Panther Biologists, it was ultimately determined that the proposed site would be 100% impacted, thereby reaffirming panther mitigation costs to be estimated in excess of $3.5M.  
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Mr. Johnson suggested a possible reduction in the footprint of the conceptual plan in order to potentially reduce PHU costs, as well as donation of a portion of the park site for conservation. 
Mr. Williams reiterated the park was permittable, with a total cost estimate of up to $6.9M; $3.6M for possible panther mitigation credits and $3M-$3.9M for design and construction.  A business plan for the project has been written, which reflects an 82% operating cost recovery.  Presently, park impact fee dollars have been allocated to several large ongoing projects and the ATV project would necessitate additional subsidy by the County.  Reinstatement of the Tickets to Ride program, whereby interest may be collected from ticket sales to existing parks may be considered.  Further, Mr. Williams noted potential funding contribution by the T. Mark Schmidt Off-Highway Vehicle (OHV) Grant Program, although a 25 year lease commitment would be a requirement by the agency for this grant funding.

Question:  Is there another agency or individual to whom this project may be presented to circumvent the high PHU costs?

Answer:  Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission is the agency who regulates panther habitat mitigation.  The environmental permitting process requires a permit from the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, who would ultimately request consultation with U.S. Fish & Wildlife for input as to the project location being within a recognized panther zone. 

Question:  Was consideration given by Florida Fish and Wildlife as to a portion of the park site being located in a secondary panther zone; i.e., were PHU costs assessed at 100% for the full site, or at 50% costs for the secondary zone?
Answer:  PHU costs are calculated by a formulary used by U.S. Florida Fish and Wildlife, which takes into account various factors related to panther habits, both primary and secondary.  Mr. Johnson applied a conservative cost of $1K per unit for the overall project, not adjusted per primary or secondary zones, but clarified that this cost per unit may be negotiated, potentially with a cost ranging between $700 to $1K per unit. 

Question:  What are commissioners looking for in a park proposal? What should the proposal contain in order to be of greater marketability to the commissioners? 

Answer:  In Collier County, economic sustainability/cost recovery is of high interest, as well as significant public support.  
Question:  Has the Immokalee Airport completed their master planning process?

Answer:  Yes; the proposed ATV site was included in that master plan. 

Question:  How was the construction cost estimate for the park determined?
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Answer:  The Bone Valley ATV Park was used as a model for estimating the various aspects of park construction costs. 
Question:  Clarification was requested as to whether or not a lease agreement could be secured with the Immokalee Airport for construction of the proposed ATV Park. 

Answer:  Yes, a lease may be secured, however the area designated as “FAA Aviation use” may still be taken back for airport use as needed.  

Question:  Was the airport required to pay panther mitigation costs for the onsite drag strip at that location?

Answer:  The airport was originally constructed in 1942, prior to the panther being listed as an endangered species.  The conversion of the existing landing strip to a drag strip was therefore grandfathered in. 

Question:  74 Family Fun Park in Punta Gorda, Florida is now open, although still being developed. Is there any opportunity for a potential partnership between the County and this park?
Answer:  Mr. Williams stated that post presentation to the BOCC of the current status of the ATV project , a Board recommendation as to the next step for the project would be rendered.  If a recommendation is made to seek an alternative site, perhaps a partnership with another park may be considered at that time. 
Mr. Westgate suggested the project move forward with the present findings as a short-term solution, refining and adjusting as necessary to accomodate long-term needs. 
Mr. Williams stated a complete presentation of these findings would be presented to the Board of County Commissioners (BOCC) at the October 24, 2017 meeting for further direction.  

V.
Old Business

A.
Recommendation to Board 
Mr. Williams requested direction from the Ad Hoc committee with regard to his presentation to be delivered to the BOCC at the October 2017 meeting; specifically:

1.  Whether a recommendation should be made to accept the report provided by Passarella and Associates, Inc., with regard to the OHV Park at Immokalee Airport, which includes the summary provided regarding the Florida Fish and Wildlife report, the conceptual site plan, and permitting costs related to design and construction.

2.  Consider an alternative site or pursuit of a potential partnership with an existing park.  

3.  Reinstitute the Tickets to Ride program, utilizing interest earned from the program to assist in funding the ATV project longterm. 
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4.  Continue pursuit of the project or disband the Ad Hoc committee.

Question:  How many times has the ATV project been considered and how far did those attempts get?

Answer:  This is the third attempt to develop an ATV park and this is the furthest the project has been able to be developed. 

Chairman Pelletier suggested there would be greater participation in the Tickets to Ride program if it were to be revised so as to not require proof of vehicle registration, citing the many recreational vehicle owners who choose to not register their vehicles.  Mr. Williams stated that if the recommendation of the Ad Hoc committee was to reinstate Tickets to Ride, the parameters of the program could be revised.
Mr. Menendez entered a motion to continue the ATV Ad Hoc committee.  Mr. Westgate seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  The motion was carried. 

Mr. Westgate entered a motion to move forward with the Immokalee Airport location as the proposed site for the ATV Park, inclusive of the findings and recommendations of Passarella and Associates, Inc., and the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission. Mr. Sturgeon seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  The motion was carried. 
Mr. Westgate entered a motion to reinstitute the Tickets to Ride program, with modifications, yet to be specified.  Mr. Menendez seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  The motion was carried. 

VI.
Committee Comments/Public Comments
Question:  Regarding the potential sale of 1000 acres of the HHH Ranch in North Belle Meade in Collier County, environmenal impact studies have already been completed.  Would this be a viable location for the ATV Park since the panther mitigation has already been done? 
Answer:   The size of the property lends itself to several opportunities, including Conservation Collier projects, however at this time the BOCC recently rejected the offer by the owners of this property to sell to the County.
Question:  Regarding panther mitigation costs, is the PHU cost higher for the primary panther zone than it is for the secondary panther zone?

Answer:  The panther habitat analysis produces a number which takes the entire property into consideration.  The actual cost is regulated by the conservaton bankers who sell the PHUs.  The range depends upon marketability and demand. 
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A brief conversation was had regarding consideration presently being given by the Parks and Recreation Division to banking its own PHUs on conservation designated properties it owns, to purchase back as need for development projects.
Question:  What is the location and start time of the October 24, 2017 BOCC meeting?
Answer:  The meeting will be held at 9:00 a.m. in Building F of the main Government Complex at the juncture of Airport Pulling Road and U.S. 41.

Question:  Would it be possible to get a 2-hour window of when the ATV Project would be discussed at the BOCC meeting, so that more members of the public would be able to attend? 

Answer:  Mr. Williams stated he would attempt to get this answer. 
Question:  Would the Immokalee Airport be willing to split the cost of panther mitigation in the area identified as property that may potentially be taken back for future aviation use?

Answer:  Airport representatives have previously stated there would be no cost sharing of panther mitigation fees. 

Comment:  An opinion was shared that ATV participation would be greater if there were places available locally to ride. 

The next ATV Ad Hoc Committee meeting will be held November 9, 
2017 at 6:00 p.m. at North Collier Regional Park.  


Committee members unable to attend should notify Parks Staff by calling 252-4031.

VII.
 Adjournment
Mr. Westgate entered a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Menendez seconded the motion.  All were in agreement.  The meeting was adjourned. 
ATV Ad Hoc Committee
_______________________________

Mr. Joe Pelletier, Chairman

These minutes approved by the Board/Committee on __________ as presented, or as amended __________. 
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